AMESBURY CONSERVATION COMMISSION

MONDAY, OCTOBER 7, 2013   6:30 P.M.

CITY HALL AUDITORIUM – 62 FRIEND STREET

ATTENDANCE:  

Present: Steve Langlois (Chair), Michael Bik.

Absent: Jack Tremblay.

Also Present: John Lopez, Agent, Paul Bibaud, Recording Secretary.

MINUTES:  9-19-13    Continued to 11-4-13 meeting.

ADMINISTRATION:

131 Kimball Road (Leslie)

Enforcement Order for a cease and desist.
John Lopez: I request the commission issue an enforcement order containing a cease and desist order for violations to the Mass. Wetlands Protection Act and the Amesbury Wetlands Ordinance at 131 Kimball Road. This is for the unauthorized and unpermitted removal of vegetation within a buffer zone, and specifically within the 25 foot no disturb zone to Lake Attitash. I’ll introduce this for the public record: I have 11 photographs that were taken over the weekend by an abutter’s attorney, documenting the activity. The property owners at 131 Kimball Road were informed, pursuant to the law, that any action that is considered of a routine nature can be allowed, but I think that the activity which took place over the weekend transcends what would be considered routine. Photographs show the area that was cleared. I request the commission issue an enforcement order containing a cease and desist where no activity at all is allowed within 100 feet of Lake Attitash. That is the legal jurisdiction of Conservation Commission. Also request that a restoration plan be submitted to the Conservation Commission for review and approval at the November 4, 2013 meeting. The draft restoration plan should be submitted by the meeting deadline, which is October 15, 2013. I’ve spoken with the property owner’s counsel this afternoon, advised her of this, and she supports this, so we should be all set to proceed with the enforcement order, if the commission agrees with me and approves it. There was some pruning of trees, and it’s discretionary as to what constitutes routine yard work, routine being that type of activity which is repeated. I think the pruning was excessive. So it is a combination of pruning of trees and the removal of vegetation along the lake shore. A copy of the conservation commission’s list of native and high non-hybridized plants already has been forwarded to the property owner’s attorney. They will incorporate those into the draft restoration plan, I’d like the motion to support the Enforcement Order, to include a cease and desist, and that a draft restoration plan be submitted to this commission by October 15, 2013 for review and approval or approval as amended at the November 4 meeting.
Motion by Michael Bik to make an enforcement order for 131 Kimball Road, including a cease and desist order, and a restoration plan draft to be submitted to the commission by Oct. 15, 2013 for the November 4, 2013 meeting. Motion is seconded by Steve Langlois. Vote was All in favor.

RDA   131 Kimball Road (Leslie)

Applicant through her counsel, has elected to continue to the November 4, 2013 meeting.

NOI   12 Old Merrill Street (Toth)
This has been continued to the November 4, 2013 meeting.

RDA for the proposed removal of a number of trees at 68 Lake Attitash Road (Hallissey)

Applicant requested that this be continued to the April 24, 2014 meeting, to give her time over the winter to formulate a landscape plan.

RDA   68 Lake Attitash Road (Hallissey)

Applicant requests continuance to April 24, 2014.

Motion by Michael Bik to continue this hearing to the April 24, 2014 meeting. Motion is seconded by Steve Langlois.

RDA  68 Lake Attitash Road (Hallissey)
John Lopez: This is for the proposed installation of a fence along their back yard. The property owners have submitted in their RDA some technical information as it relates to the fence. They’ve submitted a drawing / diagram of the fence. They also included photographs of the staked area where the fence is proposed. I believe one or both of you conducted a site visit. The applicant also recently surveyed her property and the proposed location of the fence is juxtaposed to that survey. It meets all of the local requirements, meets our performance standards under the state and local regulations, so there are no issues with this. There are no issues with installation, as the applicant has provided sufficient information to describe how it will be installed. No heavy machinery. It will be dug by hand and will be of short duration. But I do suggest that the motion include that any stockpiling that may take place be done so at a distance greater than 100 feet. The fence will be 6 feet high fence, which has to go before the building inspector for approval, but that will be covered in your motion when you say that all other permits have to be secured.
Motion by Michael Bik that 68 Lake Attitash Road fence installation be approved, obeying state and local permits and that they be secured, any materials stockpiled must be over 100 feet from the water’s edge. Also we require the applicant to post a 2 foot by 3 foot sign to read ACC 002-68, to be posted and visible from a public way during the duration of the work. Motion is seconded by Steve Langlois. Vote was All in favor. Approved with a negative determination.

NOI  DEP # 002- 1078  2 Birchmeadow Road (Bryant)
John Lopez: This issue has been continued many times. The issue was a proposed deck which cantilevered over Lake Attitash and extends over a retaining wall. That was an issue with the Conservation Commission and with the ZBA. The commission continued this for a modification. The applicant agreed to revise the plan to remove the deck from over the lake. All other elements of the proposed project posed no problems for the commission. It also includes a dock which is ok as well. So the deck was the only outstanding issue. Conservation Commission requested a revised plan, however the representatives (landscape architect) is unable to revise the plan, so what we are asking for tonight is to conditionally approve the project and have the applicant submit a revised plan showing the deck not over the lake and retaining wall, and have that available no later than the pre-construction site visit. That is the plan that should be recorded at the registry of deeds.
Motion by Michael Bik for NOI # 002-1078 to make it approved conditionally, and to have a project and construction site visit from us, and to submit a revised plan showing the deck not over the lake and retaining wall, and to have that available no later than the pre-construction site visit.
Steve Langlois: I received a request to speak from Debra Dow. We’ve already voted on one. Miss Dow, in regards to 68 Lake Attitash Road, they have continued the trees until April, 2014, and we did approve the fence. We’ve already voted. Is it too late to hear this from Ms. Dow?
John Lopez: No, it is closed. But she can always appeal this determination through DEP.

But this is an open hearing, so…

Steve Langlois: OK, so Michael just made the motion of the revised plan before the pre-condition meeting for this project. I second that motion. Vote was unanimous. Seeing that we already approved the fence, we can’t really entertain any comments.

Motion to close this hearing was made by Michael Bik. Motion was seconded by Steve Langlois, approving the Order of Conditions for DEP # 002-1078. Vote was unanimous.
John Lopez: So the hearing is closed. The commission made its decision. We start at 6:30 P.M. Since we moved this agenda item was moved up on tonight’s agenda and you missed it, I guess we should allow you to speak. (Steve said we will honor her request.
Debra Dow, abutter at 66 Lake Attitash Road: In regards to 68 Lake Attitash Road and the fence, in theory, I didn’t have an objection to putting up a fence. I’ve had difficulties with this neighbor. I sent you a letter. I’ve had to report them to the police twice for trespassing. That’s not the issue. The fence isn’t the issue. The issue is, what it looks like, and what its going to do, because it runs right down to the water, from what I can tell. The digging, the hardscaping I believe will be significant. She’s already considering taking out trees or asking this committee to consider taking out trees. The runoff already is significant. Having that much hardscaping along the line is going to add to that. Hardscaping in the sense of probably 100+ foot fence that she is proposing. All it will be is hardscape all the way down to the lake. She has already removed two bushes in anticipation of putting in the fence, which is a violation of the act, because it constitutes a disturbance. I’m not sure what exception she is looking at? But I think there are very few fences that are in that form around the lake. So the problem that I have is that I believe it will increase the runoff, not going into the lake, but also run off onto my property, which is already a problem coming off of her property. She’s already ripped out two significant bushes on the side, and the water is coming straight down from the street and flows down basically between our property lines. I would ask for some sort of vegetative border be put in, I’d ask that some sort of retaining wall or berm be considered, because it is going to not just add so much sediment to the lake but obviously it’ll disrupt our property lines.
Michael Bik: Do you have a berm in front of your property now?

Debra Dow: No. Part of the problem is that we are below street level, both of us. Actually, three or four of us in a row. That part of the issue. I know that the street drains are poorly positioned. If you watch when it rains, water bypasses the catch basins, completely missing the drains. Those are existing problems, but what is happening on the side of her property is …there’s absolutely nothing there now.  My concern now is that she is asking for additional disturbance to this property, her wall is already gone, my wall, every year I repair it. Every year, I have to throw the stones back up that have been there. I think it will only get worse.

Steve Langlois: I think first of all, we’ve determined that there are no violations to the wetlands protection act to put this fence up. Is that true, John?
John Lopez: Right/ The issues are that there is no significant impact.
Steve Langlois: The fence also is not our…

Debra Dow: So your suggesting that it doesn’t constitute a disturbance if she’s going to dig down and put in concrete posts to support the fence?

John Lopez: No, it’s a minor disturbance. It’s insignificant.

Debra Dow: I don’t see that distinction in our bylaws, in the wetlands protection act or in the rivers act. A disturbance is a disturbance. We’re in Zone A, the most restricted zone.

John Lopez: You can always appeal it to DEP. I recall having a conversation with you approximately 3 years ago over your erosion problem in your yard. I provided you with technical assistance. You became irate when I told you that you had to come before the Conservation Commission. You wanted no part of it. So it seems as if this is an ongoing issue on your property that you might be able to take concrete steps to address, as well.

Debra Dow: I have taken concrete steps. I worked with UNH who were helping the Lake Association, I’ve spent a lot of time and money with them, taking their advice, as far as putting in buffer gardens, border gardens…

John Lopez: Well, that was in violation of the wetlands protection act. You had to come before the Conservation Commission.
Debra Dow: Landscaping is not a violation of the …

John Lopez: It is a violation. Anything that is considered non-routine. I guess I have to do a site visit.

Steve Langlois: I have to end this, because we did give her a negative determination. We feel it is not an impact and that we have to stand behind that as our decision.

Debra Dow: And I hope that you’ll go review her property as well, to see the significant bushes that she removed.
John Lopez: She submitted a landscaping plan for the April meeting to address the proposed removal of the trees, as well as mitigation in the form of landscaping.

Debra Dow: After the fact.

John Lopez: No. The trees will not be removed. 

Steve Langlois: We have to move on.

Debra Dow: I will appeal it, and I hope you review it.

NOI  # 002-1080  21 Water Street  (Lavoie)

John Lopez: This is a NOI for proposed landscaping to serve as mitigation for the removal of trees along the riparian bank. The NOI also includes the proposed repair of a sea wall located along the Powow River. This has been undergoing continuations pending DEP review. DEP had some outstanding issues. The applicant’s representative tells me that DEP has reached an agreement with the applicant on the mitigation measures. There is a letter forthcoming to the Conservation Commission. Rather than to continue this to November, I suggest that this be approved, conditioned to include the letter from DEP. That would be presented to this commission for the record no later than the pre-construction site visit.  There is no pre-construction date set at this time.

Steve Langlois: So you’re saying you are going to set the date, if the letter doesn’t show up, there’s no reason for a pre-construction.

John Lopez: Correct. So the Order Of Conditions is only valid once we get the letter.

Motion by Michael Bik to approve NOI # 002-1080 for the Order of Conditions, conditioned to the receipt of the DEP letter before pre-construction plans whenever it is arranged. Motion is seconded by Steve Langlois. Vote was unanimous.

Motion to close the hearing by Michael Bik. Motion is seconded by Steve Langlois. All in favor.

NOI # 002-1081  495 Main Street (Cullen)
John Lopez: This hearing was opened at the last hearing. It was continued to this hearing This proposed landscaping is within riverfront area to the wetlands, MA and local law. This was continued pending a DEP file number. Commissioner Tremblay has reviewed this and suggested some alterations. The applicant followed suit, so I think it is ripe for approval.
Motion by Michael Bik to approve the NOI #002-1081 for 495 Main Street for Mr. Cullen. Motion is seconded by Steve Langlois. Vote was unanimous.

Motion by Michael Bik to close the hearing. Motion was seconded by Steve Langlois. All in favor.

NOI # 002-XXXX  485 Main Street (Conant)
John Lopez: We don’t have a DEP file number for this, so we can’t take any action to approve it. But if the applicant is here, we could at least open the hearing, he could brief the commission, but unfortunately we’ll have to continue this to November 4, pending the DEP file number. But if you’d like to get up here and brief the commission on what your proposed plan is…

Chester Conant, 485 Main Street: DEP did receive the paperwork I sent them and they have cashed my check for the fee, and that was prior to the last meeting when we asked for a continuance. I’m unclear as to why they haven’t responded with a number yet.
John Lopez: You mistakenly sent your packet to the Boston address. It’s very confusing. There are 2 addresses in the NOI instructions. One goes to Boston for the check, and I believe you also included your entire package (NOI) to them, as well, which was the wrong address for the NOI. They then sent it to there regional office in Wilmington for processing and for a DEP file number to be assigned. So it is in process. We just need to be patient. On our end, we’re ready to go, since we reviewed it. We’re just waiting for a file number to be assigned. So just brief the commission on your proposed plan.

Chester Conant: I bought a house last year. I want to do some landscaping. I also want to make some changes to the driveway. The driveway currently goes from the street towards the Merrimack River, and stops where the rip rap wall begins. I wish to extend the driveway 5-7 feet to give us more room driving in, put up a retaining wall rather than the rip rap. Also I want to take the bituminous concrete driveway out and replace that with paving stones. That’s the major portion of it. We have a sun porch off the back of the house. Outside that sun porch is a grassy area. I want to make that pavers, as well, making a patio of about 12 feet square outside the sun porch. Then in front the house, we have a concrete walkway to the door. I want to replace that with pavers, also. Take off the brick front steps, and put in a granite step. Then another walkway put in from the house to the driveway, which isn’t currently there. 
John Lopez: Yes, and you made some modifications based on Commissioner Tremblay’s review.  We sent you our comments for changes.

Chester Conant: I don’t recall getting those.

John Lopez: OK. In any event, there are no outstanding issues. I’ll make sure you get them.

Chester Conant: Due to the delay, I may not be able to start the project until springtime, depending on the contractor’s availability this fall. I’ve not contracted with anyone yet.
Motion by Michael Bik to continue this hearing to November 4, 2013. Motion is seconded by Steve Langlois. Vote was unanimous.

NOI #002-XXXX   25, 27 and 31 Water Street (Kezer)
John Lopez: This is the project associated with the Heritage Park project.
Motion to continue this hearing to November 4, 2013 was made by Michael Bik. Motion was seconded by Steve Langlois. Vote was unanimous.

RCOC  108 Whitehall Road (Gagnon)

John Lopez: This is a request for continuance to November 4, 2013. We have an outstanding final peer review. I’d like you to carry that in a motion, for the record.

Motion by Michael Bik to continue to November 4, 2013 until they get the final report is done by the consultants, Beals and Thomas. Motion was seconded by Steve Langlois. All in favor.

RCOC #002-1078  Spring Hill (Wojcicki)

Motion by Michael Bik to continue this hearing to November 4, 2013, pending the receipt of a letter from the Dept. of Environmental Protection, stating that the administrative consent order with penalty (an enforcement order) has been extinguished and that all conditions have been met. Two other outstanding issues: one a superceding OOC issued by the DEP has met with DEPs approval and is now closed. Also, there was an issue with a storm water management system. The applicant agreed to submit a $5K monitoring bond to be held for 15 months. So the letter from DEP is the only outstanding issue remaining and we should be able to bring this to a quick close on November 4, 2013.
Motion was seconded by Steve Langlois. All in favor.
Motion to recess until the Conservation Commission’s joint meeting with Planning Board next was made by Steve Langlois..

Meeting recessed at 7:25 P.M.
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